Notre Dame Academy



PARENT/STUDENT HANDBOOK

2025-2026

PreK3 - 5th Grade: 1125 Abbott Road Buffalo, New York 14220

6th – 8th Grades: 260 Okell Street Buffalo, New York 14220

Phone: 716-824-0726 Fax: 716-825-7685

www.notredamebuffalo.org

Table of Contents

HISTORY	5
MISSION STATEMENT OF NOTRE DAME ACADEMY	5
BELIEF STATEMENT	5
SOUTH BUFFALO CATHOLIC SCHOOL BOARD OF TRUSTEES	6
ABSENCE	6
ABSENCE/APPOINTMENTS DURING THE SCHOOL DAY	7
ATTENDANCE POLICY	7
ACADEMIC INFORMATION	9
MIDDLE SCHOOL BLUE CARD EXPECTATIONS	11
CLASS PROMOTION AND RETENTION	11
CHEATING	11
TEXTBOOKS	11
COMMUNITY SERVICE HOURS	12
ACCIDENTS	12
MEDICAL RECORD KEEPING	12
THE SCHOOL ENVIRONMENT	12
ADMINISTRATION OF MEDICATIONS	12
FOOD ALLERGY POLICY	13
ADMISSIONS	14
TUITION RATE	15
DELINQUENCY POLICY FOR TUITION AND FEES	16

FACTS TUITION MANAGEMENT SERVICE OVERVIEW	16
TUITION ASSISTANCE	16
WITHDRAWAL POLICY	17
BUSING	17
AFTER SCHOOL CLUBS AND ACTIVITIES	17
BIRTHDAY OBSERVANCES	17
CAFETERIA SERVICES	17
RULES & CONDUCT	18
CELL PHONES	18
CHANGE OF ADDRESS/TELEPHONE NUMBER	18
CHILD ABUSE LAWS	19
CIGARETTES, ALCOHOL, AND DRUGS	19
CONDUCT	19
BULLYING AND CYBERBULLYING	20
DISCIPLINE	20
CONSEQUENCES	21
ADDITIONAL GUIDELINES FOR STUDENTS	21
IN SCHOOL SUSPENSION	22
OUT OF SCHOOL SUSPENSION	22
EXPULSION/RELEASE FROM SCHOOL	22
INTERNET ACCEPTABLE USE POLICY	22
GOOGLE ACCOUNTS (GRADES K – 8)	23
COUNSELOR	24

SOCIAL WORKER	24
CUSTODIAL RIGHTS	24
DRESS CODE / UNIFORM POLICY 2025 - 2026	25
NDA SAINTS REFLECTION FORM	30



This handbook of practices and policies for South Buffalo Catholic, Notre Dame Academy of the Diocese of Buffalo is a readily available summary to increase your understanding of the basic principles of our Christian Education.

The regulations contained in this handbook are modeled after diocesan guidelines and school established policies and are expected to be followed in our school.

After familiarizing yourself and your child with the pertinent information in the Parent-Student Handbook, please complete the compliance form which accompanies this book and return it to the school. NDA appreciates your cooperation in this matter. We wish to take this opportunity to thank you for the privilege of assisting you in the total education of your child(ren). We welcome this responsibility.

Our mission is to provide a foundation for Christian living by integrating and nurturing faith through teaching and example and thereby becoming an extension of the teaching mission of the Roman Catholic Church. Notre Dame Academy is a Christ-centered community which stimulates academic excellence and emphasizes family values and respect of self and others all in an atmosphere of kindness, love and understanding. We are committed to balancing physical, spiritual, intellectual and social growth for our students so that they mature into responsible, self-disciplined citizens, developing and supporting a dynamic faculty and staff comprised of dedicated professionals, providing a physical facility conducive to reaching our goals, encouraging parental involvement of time and talent, continually developing and evaluating decisions, options and actions consistent with this mission, these values and beliefs.

Notre Dame Academy offers a high-quality education with a curriculum that adheres to both New York State and diocesan guidelines and offers excellence in Catholic education for children in grades pre-kindergarten through eighth grade. Beginning as early as Kindergarten and up to 5th grade will be taught using The Scholastic Reading and writing program. In addition the Scholastic Library will be implemented in Grades K-5th grade. In Grades 6-8, English will be taught utilizing novels, short stories, poetry that align with the Next Generation English Standards. Mathematics will be taught using Eureka Math Squared which is also aligned with the Next Generation Math Standards. New textbooks were purchased for Science K-8 using the Elevate Science Program in which students will be participating in science experiments and also have digital access. In addition, new textbooks for Social Studies, My World Interactive, were purchased by K-8. A new program for Spanish will be taught K-8 and students will be creating writing portfolios. This year, our Music Program and Arts Program are getting off the ground with two amazing instructors who have fantastic ideas of choirs and art shows taking place.

Religious education is also an integral part of our balanced curriculum at NDA. Our religious education program provides for the spiritual growth and development of each child by emphasizing fundamental truths of the Catholic Faith, the understanding of Scripture, the celebration of the Liturgy and Sacraments, and daily experience of living as Christians. These are made possible through daily prayer and religion classes. The students actively plan and participate in liturgies, prayer and Reconciliation services. They are encouraged to develop community service projects and to be active in our communities. In addition, at the Elementary Level, our students are taught religion using the Alive in Christ curriculum and at the middle school we use Word of Life that integrate religion and middle school life.

South Buffalo Catholic School - Notre Dame Academy is a Pre-Kindergarten 3 through Grade 8 Catholic Elementary and Middle School under the Department of Catholic Schools – Diocese of Buffalo.

The curriculum stresses academic achievement within a Christian community where a child feels that he/she is loved and respected by his/her peers as well as teachers. At NDA we attempt to "teach as Jesus did."

History

Notre Dame Academy was established in July 2006 with the merging of St. Martin of Tours School, St. Bonaventure School, and St. Thomas Aquinas School. In September of 2006, Notre Dame Academy joined with Trinity Catholic Academy to form South Buffalo Catholic School, and in 2008 Ambrose Catholic Academy became the third school which made the South Buffalo Catholic School complete with three campuses.

In 2013, Ambrose Catholic Academy and Trinity Catholic Academy merged into the Notre Dame Academy Campus. Beginning with the 2018-2019 school year, we outgrew our location and are now at two distinct campuses: one location for PreK3 through 5th grade and a separate location for 6th through 8th grade. Currently, students from over 30 different parishes attend Notre Dame Academy.

Mission Statement of Notre Dame Academy

The mission of South Buffalo Catholic School is to provide a comprehensive Catholic education dedicated to inspiring students to achieve the highest academic, moral and Christian values.

Belief Statement

We believe...

- Christ is the center of all we do.
- Each child is unique, and this uniqueness should be celebrated.
- Curriculum should be appropriately challenging, creative and engaging.
- In fostering relationships with God, family, educators, and peers.

South Buffalo Catholic School Board of Trustees

Notre Dame Academy operates under the direct leadership of the South Buffalo Catholic School Board of Trustees. The powers of the Board of Trustees are as follows:

- To approve any change regarding the financial operations and financial policies of the Academy.
- To approve the annual budget.
- To approve the public relations program and develop policies of the Academy.
- To oversee and ensure the adequacy and condition of the building and grounds.
- To approve the annual development plan and its progress.
- To oversee student service programs, services, policies, student satisfaction, progress, and welfare.

Absence

When a student is absent from school, a parent should call the office by 8:30 AM each day of the absence. Students must have a note to return to school that documents why the child was absent from school.

Students should be fever free for 24 hours before returning to school. Students who are sent home during the school day with a fever will not be allowed to return to school the next day as this would not allow for the 24-hour protection of the entire school community. Likewise, if a student vomits in the morning before school but seems to "feel better", do not send them to school.

The school calendar provides for extended weekends throughout the school year. Parents are encouraged to schedule trips or family outings during these times to eliminate the need to interrupt a child's learning process. Missed assignments are the student's responsibility.

Students who are absent due to illness have one day for each day of absence to make up the missed assignments, quizzes or tests. For example, a student who is absent three days is given three school days to complete the missed work.

When a student is absent **due to illness**, a parent may call the school office before 8:30 AM to arrange for homework assignments. Homework assignments may be picked up at the school office between 2:30-3:00 PM.

If your child is returning on the day of a test that they had several days to prepare for but did not have study materials at home the night before (due to out of school illness only), a parent may send in a note requesting an additional day to prepare. Only a parent or guardian may request an extension.

For short absences, students should arrange with classmates to receive assignments or check their Google Classroom. Students may also receive missed assignments from their teacher when they return to school. When a student is sick enough to stay home it is important that they get the needed rest to feel better.

Teachers are not required to give tests or assignments for absences prior to vacations. No assignment will be given in anticipation of the vacation. If a student misses a final exam due to an illegal absence, such as family vacation, they will receive 0% for that exam. A final exam cannot be "made up" on another day without a Doctor's note explaining the student's absence.

Arrangements for regular classroom tests missed by absence are to be made with the individual teachers. These tests must be taken within one week of the original test date.

Absence/Appointments during the School Day

Appointments should be avoided during the school day. If, however, an appointment needs to be made during school hours, the parent/guardian must call the school office to inform the receptionist of the appointment, or the student must present a note signed by the parent/guardian indicating the date, time, means of transportation, and the reason for the appointment. If the child returns to school during the same school day, he/she must be signed back into school at the main office. Students who are away from school for an appointment for 3 ½ hours or more will be counted as absent for ½ day.

Please see the school calendar regarding state assessments and avoid making appointments or taking vacation on these days. Students who arrive late or after classes have begun testing will not be allowed to enter the classroom until the test is completed and they will need to make up the test.

Attendance Policy

Notre Dame Academy has developed an attendance policy in accordance with New York State Education Section 3205. This policy was implemented on July 1, 2006. This comprehensive attendance policy will help to uphold the mission statement of the school.

The elements of our Comprehensive Attendance Policy are as follows:

1. Objectives:

- a. To ensure the maintenance of an adequate record verifying the attendance of all students at instruction in accordance with Education Law Section 3205.
- b. To establish a practical mechanism for Notre Dame Academy to provide accountability of all students throughout each school day.
- c. To ensure sufficient pupil attendance at all scheduled periods of actual instruction or supervised student activities.

2. Strategies to meet Objectives:

- a. Use of an on-line register of attendance.
- b. Use of a recording system in departmentalized grades.
- c. Use of a recording system for excused and unexcused absence for a day or portion of the day.
- d. Use of a recording system for tardiness or early departure.
- e. Use of a recording system for each scheduled day of instruction.
- f. Use of dates for entry and withdrawal of enrollment.

3. When Attendance will be recorded:

- a. Daily during homeroom.
- b. At the middle school every class period
- c. When students attend all and any special activities.

4. <u>Description of School Policy regarding Attendance:</u>

The following are reasons for legal absences:

- a. Illness.
- b. Serious illness or death in the family.
- c. Medical or dental appointments (within reason).
- d. Required to be in court.
- e. Religious observation.
- f. Impassable roads.
- g. Absences approved in advance with guidance/principal (ex: High School visits) two (2) permitted.

The following are reasons for <u>illegal</u> absences:

- a. Vacation trips
- b. Shopping
- c. Missed the bus.
- d. Overslept

Please note that an early dismissal must be for a good reason (Doctor Visit, Dental Visit, and family emergency).

5. Description of Incentives/Sanctions to be used:

- a. Regular attendance determines participation in special occasion days or events including participation in clubs, sports, and any school-related activities.
- b. If a student is absent from school, they will not be able to participate in extracurricular activities for that afternoon or evening.
- c. Regular attendance determines promotion. More than 30 absences will be taken into consideration of grade promotion. If a student is tardy three times, it is counted as an absence.
- b. Excessive irregular attendance and persistent tardiness are considered educational child neglect and warrant notification of proper authorities.

6. Description of Notification of Parents/Guardians:

- a. Parents notify school for absence and/or tardiness between 7:15 and 8:30 am.
- b. Students who arrive at our Abbott location after 7:55am are tardy and must report to the main office for a tardy slip. Students should be in homeroom by 8:00 for announcements.
- c. Students who arrive at our Okell location after 7:40am are tardy and must report to the main office for a tardy slip. Students should be in their homerooms at 7:40 for announcements.
- d. A written excuse must be completed by the parent giving a specific reason for absence/tardiness within three days of the student's return to school.
- e. If an excuse is not received within the three days, the absence is recorded as unexcused.
- f. Unexcused absences/tardiness is recorded in the school register of attendance.

- g. A note is submitted to the school office when a student is going to be released early. Parent or guardian comes to the front security office and signs-out the student to be released.
- h. Excessive absences may result in losing BISON Grant Funding.
- 7. <u>Description of the Development Process for Intervention Strategies</u>: Personnel keep the administration aware of persistent attendance problems or patterns. The school notifies the parents of the problem and pattern. If the problem or pattern continues, this must be viewed as educational child neglect and the school administration will notify proper authorities.
- 8. <u>Identification of the Person to Review Attendance Records and Initiate Action</u>: The principal and assistant principal, for the purpose of initiating appropriate action to address unexcused pupil absences, tardiness, and early departure, shall review pupil attendance records.
- ** Please note: Notre Dame Academy does not support the "Take your Child to Work Day" because it hinders the successful completion of the curriculum. Please encourage your employer to hold this day during the summer. We also do not support vacation time during the school year.

Academic Information

Curriculum - The Diocesan curriculum guidelines, consistent with the State of New York are followed for the teaching of all subject areas. The entire curriculum for the Diocese of Buffalo is posted on the Diocesan website.

Notre Dame Academy offers students opportunities for growth in the following major subjects:

Religion - Curriculum focuses on the following areas; Creed, Sacred Scriptures, Sacraments, Liturgy, Christian Living, Prayer, Mysteries and Mission of the Catholic Church, strong focus on the Mass readings. Alive in Christ is used in Elementary, Word of Life is used in Middle School.

Computer Literacy (Elementary School) - Use of Chromebooks throughout all curriculum will help develop technology skills. Proper use of technology and online skills will be developed.

STREAM/Tech (Middle School) – Science, Technology, Engineering – Drones, Spheros, Robots, Cybersecurity, Computers, Graphic Design, Engineering Skills, Financial Literacy

Fine Arts – Music (vocal, instrumental and theory) Art, and Performing Arts.

Handwriting – Students in Grades 3 through 8 are encouraged to submit all handwritten work in cursive.

English Language Arts (Elementary School) – Reading, Spelling, Vocabulary, Composition, Library Skills, and Appreciation of Literature.

English Language Arts (Middle School) – Reading, Vocabulary, Written Expression, Grammar in Context, and Appreciation of Literature.

Grades 3 through 8 are prepared with the needed skills and take the New York State ELA Assessment.

Mathematics – Mathematics Curriculum based skills in PreK through Grade 8. At the end of Grade 7, students will be eligible to take 8th Grade Algebra at Mount Mercy Academy or Bishop Timon-St. Jude High School if the following criteria have been met:

- Final average of at least 90% in 7th Grade Math (MMA requires a 90% in all subject areas).
- Recommendation from teacher indicating the student has demonstrated a strong work ethic, consistently completed homework, and displayed the ability to master Algebra course material.
- Pass the skills exam offered by the High School.

Grades 3 through 8 are prepared with the needed skills and take the New York State Math Assessment.

Physical Education– Physical fitness programs appropriate for each grade level.

Science – General Science (Earth, Physical, & Life) and Laboratory Experiences. Students in 5th & 8th grade will take the NYS Science Assessment.

Social Studies – World History, US History, Geography, Economics, State History, and Current Events.

Spanish - Students in grades 2-8 will learn how to read, write, listen, and speak in Spanish, while also exploring the rich cultures of Latin America and other Spanish-speaking countries. Ultimately, the goal is for our 8th graders to acquire the skills needed to take and pass the Spanish Proficiency test, giving them a head start toward their high school credits.

Curriculum Assistance/Tutoring – Some students may benefit from additional assistance outside of daily classroom instruction. Please contact your child's teacher if you feel this is necessary and discuss the best options for your student.

Academic Probation – Notre Dame Academy believes in offering students a well-rounded education; however, it is extremely important students understand that academics come first.

Any student in 1st - 5th grades whose academic performance indicates serious deficiencies (an average of lower than 75% in any one subject), will have a parent/teacher conference and come up with a plan to help the child succeed. If the student continues to fail, a conference with the parent, teacher, and administrator may be scheduled.

Any student in 6th – 8th grades whose academic performance indicates serious deficiencies (an average of lower than 70% in any one subject) MAY be placed on academic probation. Students who are failing any two core subjects (an average 70% and under) WILL be placed on academic probation. Those students will be given a blue card and parents will be notified.

Middle School Blue Card Expectations

- Students whose grades fall below a 70% in 2 or more core classes will be given a blue card.
- Students will need to stay after school Mon Thurs till the next report card/ progress report (6 weeks)
- Teachers will sign the blue card if the student stayed after school and completed work for that teacher.
- If a student stays all 4 days and completes the blue card, they will be eligible to participate in extra-curricular activities the following week.
- If a student does not complete the blue card, parents will be called and the student will not be able to participate in any extra-curricular activities/sports the following week. They will also have to serve lunch detention for each day they did not stay after.
- Mrs. Balen will monitor these cards and send out a list on Fridays to teachers to alert them as to who is ineligible to participate in extracurricular activities for the following week
- If you have any questions regarding this, please call Mrs. Balen, 716-824-0726.

Class Promotion and Retention

Promotion and retention are based on an evaluation of academic, physical, social, and emotional growth. The primary reason for considering retention are:

- Insufficient understanding of the grade level curriculum.
- Indifference or lack of effort on the part of their capabilities.
- Physical or social immaturity
- Frequent or long absences or tardiness. Students who are absent more than 30 days will be considered for retention. Keep in mind that 3 tardies is the equivalent of one day of absence.

In the Middle School, if your student's final average in Math or ELA is a 64% or lower, your student will be required to attend summer school in order to advance to the next grade level

Cheating

Cheating of any type will not be tolerated. If a student is discovered cheating, their work will be confiscated; a parent/guardian will be immediately contacted, and the student(s) who chose(s) to cheat on homework, classwork, quizzes, tests or projects face a failing grade, detention, suspension, and/or expulsion. A student athlete or student participating in extracurricular activities who is involved in cheating will also be unable to participate in sports/extra-curricular activities for up to a week following the infraction.

Textbooks

Students from Buffalo and all other school districts must enroll with the school district in which they reside. If your child is not enrolled with the district, NDA does not receive textbook funding for your student, and your child may not have access to needed materials. If you do not register, you may be required to pay the fee that NDA would normally collect from your school district.

Community Service Hours

Community Service is considered to be something that you do for others in your community, church, or school that you do not receive any sort of payment for. Students in Grades 6 & 7 are required to do a minimum of 10 hours of community service throughout the school year. Students in Grade 8 are required to do 20 hours of community service throughout the school year. Students in 8th grade who complete more than 50 hours will receive special recognition at graduation. You can find the form to fill out on our school website.

Accidents

Every accident that occurs in the school building, on the school grounds, at sports practices or games, or any event sponsored by Notre Dame Academy, regardless of seriousness, must be reported immediately to the adult supervisor. This individual completes an accident report, and it will be kept on file in the principal's office.

Medical Record Keeping

At the beginning of each school year, or when a child joins Notre Dame Academy, parents are asked to submit a child's medical record. From this information, the school keeps its asthma and allergy log. If medication changes before the beginning of the next school year, parents are required to inform the school.

The School Environment

The school does all that it can to ensure the school environment is favorable to children with asthma or allergies. As much as possible, the school does not use chemicals in science and art lessons that are potential triggers for children with asthma.

Administration of Medications

New York State mandates that the school has on file a written request from the student's physician and a note from the parent regarding needed medications.

Prescription Medications:

- Must be brought to the Nurse's office.
- Must be clearly identified as to the name and type of medication. Must be in the original container.
- Must carry a prescription label with the student's name, drug identity, dosage instructions, doctor's name and prescription date.
- The prescription must be current.
- A note, dated and signed by the parent, must accompany the medication, giving the student's name, dosage amounts, specific dosage times, and other instructions if necessary.
- Students may not share inhalers or Epi-pens with one another as they are prescription medication.

Medication will be given by the school nurse and will be recorded as to date and time. These medication requests must be renewed each school year and/or if the dosage changes.

Students are NOT allowed to carry or to have medication in their possession at any time, exclusive of reliever inhalers and Epi-pens. This includes cough drops, over the counter pain relievers, nasal sprays, throat lozenges, eye/ear medication, etc.

For the protection of the students and the school, verbal and/or telephone requests to administer medication are not acceptable.

Food Allergy Policy

Notre Dame Academy recognizes that life threatening food allergies are a condition affecting many school children and positively welcomes all pupils with food allergies. Notre Dame Academy will maintain a system-wide procedure for addressing life threatening allergic reactions and maintain an Emergency Action Plan for any student(s) whose parent/guardian, and physicians have informed the school in writing that the student(s) has a potential life-threatening allergy.

Classrooms

In the event of a suspected allergic reaction (where there is no known allergic history), the school nurse will be called, and emergency medical services will be called immediately. The classrooms have easy communication with the school nurse.

Information will be kept about students' food allergies in the classroom and in the substitute emergency folder, accessible by teachers, substitutes or other responsible adults. All teachers and substitutes will be educated about the risk of food allergies.

A parent or guardian of a student with food allergies is responsible for providing all food for his/her child. Snacks will be kept in a separate snack box or chest provided by the parent or guardian.

Tables will be washed with soap and water following any food related events held in the classroom.

Proper hand cleaning techniques will be taught and encouraged before and after the handling/consumption of food.

Admissions

Nondiscriminatory Policy – Notre Dame Academy admits students of any race, color, and national or ethnic origin to all the rights, privileges, programs, and activities generally accorded or made available to students of the school. It does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national or ethnic origin in the administration of its educational policies, admissions policies, or athletic and other school-administered programs.

Registration – Children entering the PreK3 program must be three (3) years old on or before December $\mathbf{1}^{\text{st}}$ of the school year. Being potty trained is a requirement to enter the 3 year old program.

In order for your child to be registered, the following must be submitted:

- Completed Registration form
- Birth Certificate
- Baptismal Record
- Health History Form
- Immunization Records
- Physical Exam
- Tuition Payment
- Registration and activity fees paid in full

Students transferring into Notre Dame Academy grade 6-8 will be required to sign a probationary acceptance letter. This letter will be provided at orientation. If the requirements of acceptance are not met, the student may be asked to leave Notre Dame Academy. The recommendation and decision of the school is final.

Students applying for Admission in Grades 1 - 8 must present a copy of the current report card, standardized test results, and if applicable, any existing IEP or 504 Plan. These will be reviewed to determine whether the program at Notre Dame Academy will meet the educational needs of the student. An interview with the student or parents may be part of the admission process. Notre Dame Academy strives to give the best education possible to each student within our ability, therefore any misrepresentation of student need may result in being asked to leave. Notre Dame Academy is limited in its human capital resources and will make reasonable accommodations for learning differences when possible. Notre Dame Academy cannot accommodate students who have *extraordinary* learning differences.

Financial Obligations – Each family will receive seven school lottery tickets to sell per month (October – July). Please return your ticket stubs to the school office by the 1st of each month.

Tuition Rate

Pre-K Tuition Schedule for 2025-2026

PreK3 - (5 day/full day program) \$6,000 per child PreK4 - (5 day/full day program; Buffalo UPK Rate) Free PreK4 - (5 day/full day program) – \$6,000 per child

<u>Kindergarten – 8th Grade Tuition Rates</u> K-8 ALL STUDENTS REGARDLESS OF RELIGIOUS AFFILIATION

One Child - \$4,700.00 Two Children - \$7,400.00 Three Children - \$9,600.00 Four Children - \$10,800.00 Five Children - \$11,000.00

Registration	Per Family	Due at time of Registration-Registration is not complete without this payment	\$250 2/3 \$300 6/1 \$350 8/1
Student Activity	Per Child	Added to tuition – will cover classroom activities, additional supplies and a portion will go towards field trips for the year	\$200.00
Lottery Tickets	Per Family	Each family will receive seven school lottery tickets (October – July). All 10 months will be given to each family at the beginning of the school year. Buffalo UPK 4 students are excluded. Please return your ticket stubs to the school office by the 1st of each month.	\$350 in addition to tuition-must be paid with tuition/added to FACTS

Delinquency Policy for Tuition and Fees

Effective 9/1/2024

Notre Dame Academy depends on timely payments of tuition in order to cover school payroll. It is the parent's responsibility to faithfully make tuition payments or, if a problem develops, to contact the Director of Admissions for potential alternative arrangements.

If tuition payments fall into arrears without parents contacting the Director of Admissions for help, progress reports and report cards will be withheld, and expect the following:

- At 30 days past due, parents will receive notification in writing of the past due amount.
 Parents will have 15 days to address the delinquent payment or to contact the Director of Admissions to make alternative arrangements.
- At 60 days past due, unless alternative arrangements are made, the school considers the
 tuition account delinquent and reserves the right to turn over the account for collection.
 Any legal or collection fees will be the responsibility of the parent(s) or legal guardian(s).
 Students will not be allowed to participate in school year end activities such as field trips
 and graduation. Transcripts and final report cards will be withheld pending satisfaction
 of outstanding tuition obligations.

Students will not be allowed to start a new school year if there is an outstanding tuition obligation from the prior school year.

FACTS Tuition Management Service Overview

There is an annual non-refundable \$45 administration fee for enrollment in the FACTS program per family. This fee will be added to your tuition collected by FACTS – please do not make this payment to the school. Tuition payments can be made over 10 months or 12 months.

Your enrollment form to FACTS must be completed with your registration.

Tuition Assistance

Tuition Assistance at Notre Dame Academy is committed to helping families needing financial assistance or facing temporary hardships to send their children to SBCS-Notre Dame Academy, a Regional School of the Catholic Diocese of Buffalo. All individuals seeking assistance must first apply for BISON, as well as being signed up for FACTS. Parents are encouraged to seek assistance as follows:

BISON Children's Scholarship Fund

K-8 Pre-application for NEW families for financial assistance can be found for next school year at www.bisonfund.com/our-scholarships. Current families will be emailed a link to complete the requalification in the middle of February.

Tuition assistance is offered through the BISON Children's Scholarship Fund. The New Applicant Eligibility Form is available online at www.bisonfund.com. The pre-application form is only for families NEW to BISON. If families are drawn in the lottery, they will receive an email with instructions on how to proceed with the application.

Please note that BISON is not available for Pre-Kindergarten students. If you are in need of additional financial assistance, please contact the principal. If you have any questions, please contact the school office. Kindergarten through 8th grade families must first apply for BISON before receiving any other form of financial assistance.

NDA Tuition Angels Hardship Assistance

Families facing sudden, temporary hardship such as a loss of a job, a medical situation, or loss of a family member should contact the school principal for this form of assistance.

Withdrawal Policy

- Families must notify the school in writing if a student is withdrawing from the school.
- The school will not forward records for students who withdraw with an outstanding balance.

Busing

Busing is offered to Notre Dame Academy through many school districts and must be arranged at the time of Registration. Surrounding suburban districts require that parents register their students yearly with the district transportation office prior to April 1st.

After School clubs and Activities

In order to be able to stay after school for clubs, activities or tutoring, students must bring in a note to the school from their parent/guardian indicating that the student has permission to stay after school and the method of transportation for getting home (parent pick up, walking, or staying in EDP (Abbott Students). Students who participate in activities on a weekly basis may be asked to complete a one-time permission slip so that a note does not need to be sent in for a weekly activity.

When students stay after school, they must remain in the designated room and not wander the building or play in the gym. This is important for safety.

Birthday Observances

Students in Kindergarten through Grade 5 may come to school dressed out-of-uniform on their birthday (or half-birthday/when they are celebrating at school if their birthday falls on weekends or during the summer months). In addition, students PK through Grade 5 will be able to bring a treat for the class.

Students in 6th through 8th grade may come to school dressed out-of-uniform on their birthday (or half-birthday/when they are celebrating at school if their birthday falls on weekends or during the summer months).

Cafeteria Services

Students have the option of participating in the free breakfast and/or lunch program. Breakfast will be served in the cafeteria.

Students may choose to bring their lunch each day. Students should not bring glass bottles, soft drinks or excessive amounts of candy. If a student forgets their lunch, a school lunch will be provided.

Cafeteria and/or school personnel may contact parents about inappropriate behavior.

Rules & Conduct

Students are expected to use the same manner required in the classroom during lunch. Courtesy toward other students and cooperation with lunch monitors are in order at all times.

- Enter the cafeteria at a voice Level 0 and sit at the assigned table.
- Students will wait to be called up for purchase of lunch/snacks by cafeteria monitors.
- Students are encouraged to use good table manners and speak at Level 2 (indoor) Voice Levels.
- Be respectful and always follow directions of the cafeteria monitors.
- Ask permission of monitors when the need to leave seats arises. Follow directions for disposing of trash/recycling.
- Take responsibility for their behavior.
- Give immediate attention to monitors when the lights go off.

Cell Phones

Often a student needs a cell phone after school due to walking home from school, entering a house where no one is home, or attending sports practices or games. However, cell phones can become a huge distraction to the educational day. The office telephone is to be used in the case of emergency or illness. *Since we encourage student responsibility, we discourage students from calling home for lunches, gym clothes or homework/projects.* The natural consequences of not being prepared encourage students toward independence.

<u>Students in 5th grade and below</u> may leave their cell phones in their backpacks in the off position.

<u>Students in 6th-8th grades</u> must turn their cell phone into their homeroom teacher upon entry into the classroom. The cell phone should be turned off. If a cell phone has not been turned in, it will be taken away from the student, and a parent/guardian will be required to retrieve it from the office. If a cell phone is not turned on a second time, a parent/guardian must meet with the principal in order to retrieve the phone.

Phones taken away from students a third time will be returned to the parent(s)/guardian(s) on the last day of the trimester; if a phone must be taken away a fourth time, the phone will be returned to the parent(s)/guardian(s) on the last day of the school year.

Change of Address/Telephone Number

It is very important that school records be up to date for the safety of your child. If there is an address or phone number change for the student, a parent, or an emergency contact, please notify the office in writing as soon as possible.

Child Abuse Laws

Notre Dame Academy abides by the Child Abuse laws of the State of New York. New York State teachers, social workers, and nurses are considered mandated reporters and are required by law to report ALL cases of **suspected** abuse and/or neglect to Child Protective Services.

Cigarettes, Alcohol, and Drugs

The possession, sale or use of alcohol, drugs, cigarettes, or any other controlled substance and paraphernalia, in school or on school property, is strictly forbidden. The following procedure will be pursued in any indications related to cigarettes, drugs or alcohol:

- Any student who is selling, or provides cigarettes, vaping pens, drugs or alcohol to other students in school, on school grounds, or at a school-sponsored event, is liable for expulsion. Suspension will occur immediately. A conference will be arranged soon after the incident. The student may be put on probation with counseling or dismissed.
- Any student who is under the influence of drugs or alcohol in school, on school grounds, or at school-sponsored events will be suspended, and the parents or guardians will be notified immediately. After consultation with the principal, a conference will be arranged. In addition to counseling, the principal will impose suitable penalties, and the student will be placed on probation. A second serious offense will result in dismissal.
- Any student who is detected using cigarettes, vaping pens, drugs or alcohol in school, on school grounds, or a school-sponsored event, will be suspended and the parents/guardians will be notified. A conference will occur, and counseling will be recommended along with a suitable punishment that will include probation.

The principal of Notre Dame Academy is free to enter a student's locker, desk, and school bag anytime to search for questionable items (Hagny 8:78.1). Searches can be unannounced and selective and carried out even if there are no reports of wrongdoing. If illegal items are found (e.g. non-prescription drugs, weapons), they will be turned over to Law Enforcement Authorities. Any items (personal possessions) that violate school rules, such as toys or real weapons will be kept by school authorities and returned at the end of the school year. Body searches will not take place. However, if a student voluntarily empties their pockets, this will not be considered an invasion of the person.

Conduct

In accordance with the state philosophy of the school, which emphasizes deep respect for the human dignity and uniqueness of every individual, each student will be considerate of the rights of others in all interactions. All students are expected to cooperate with the spirit and policies of the school which are designed to foster mature development and personal responsibility. This requires courtesy in all personal relationships, promptness in fulfilling obligations, concern for the environment, and many other factors which the students' sense of appropriateness will indicate to them.

Students of Notre Dame Academy have the responsibility to:

- Conduct themselves in an appropriate and civil manner, with proper regard for the rights and welfare of others.
- Use language appropriate to a Catholic School.
- Look after and care for school property and equipment.

- Comply with reasonable requests from teachers, administration, and other school staff.
- Attend school regularly, on time and prepared for class.
- Perform to the best of their ability on all assignments and tests.
- Wear the required school uniform.

The principal reserves the right to determine the appropriateness of an action if any doubt arises.

Weapons of any kind are not permitted. These include but are not limited to, knives, jackknives, guns, swords, toys resembling weapons, etc. The school administration will determine the appropriate disciplinary measures to be taken concerning the presence of these items in the school. Items taken away from students will be returned to the parent(s)/guardian(s) on the last day of the school year.

Bullying and cyberbullying

Notre Dame Academy attempts to provide a safe environment for all individuals. The staff and students of Notre Dame Academy will not intimidate, harass, or bully another student through words of actions, such as direct physical contact, such as hitting or shoving; verbal assaults, such as teasing or name calling; and social isolation or manipulation. Verbal or written threats made against the physical or emotional well-being of any individual are taken very seriously. Students making such threats (seriously or in jest or online) face age-appropriate consequences including but not limited to detention, suspension, and/or expulsion.

Discipline

In accord with Catholic Church's documents on Christian Education, Notre Dame Academy considers discipline an aspect of Christian development. We encourage students to exercise self-control in living and working with others. The basis of our discipline code is respect for self, others, and God. The goal of our discipline policy is to change negative behavior and teach our students to make positive choices and decisions which result in building integrity and moral excellence.

Certain behaviors are completely unacceptable and will not be tolerated. These behaviors include and are not limited to:

- Cheating and/or plagiarism
- Truancy/Cutting School/Leaving School without Permission
- Use of profanity, vulgarity, or obscene gestures
- Inappropriate sexual comments or references
- Physical Abuse, including shoving, kicking, excessive horseplay
- Verbal abuse, including racial, sexual or intellectual slurs
- Disrespect and Disobedience
- Fighting
- Interfering with another's right to learn
- Stealing
- Vandalism (this means intentionally damaging or destroying property, including writing on desks, walls, etc., - This is cause for immediate suspension and possible dismissal.
 The school requires that vandal damage be paid before a student is allowed to return to class. If a student accidentally causes damage, he or she should report it to the teacher immediately, so that the damage is not misconstrued as vandalism)

- Possession and use of electronic devices
- Misuse of school technology resources
- Throwing items
- Dress Code Violations
- Interfering with another's right to pray. Using God's name improperly
- Threatening, harassing, bullying, or intimidating others at school or on SOCIAL MEDIA
- Insubordination (i.e., failing to comply with the lawful directions of the teachers, administrators, or other school staff, including substitutes and all others in charge of student)

Consequences

When students choose to behave inappropriately, they will be expected to take responsibility for their actions, makeup in some way for any harm their actions may have caused, and demonstrate that they have learned appropriate behaviors. Students found to have violated the provisions of this handbook are subject to the following consequences. The sequence of these consequences does not necessarily indicate the order of implementation. Each consequence includes the personnel authorized to impose that penalty.

The specific means in which these goals are accomplished will vary according to the nature of the inappropriate behavior and may include, but are not limited to the following:

- Oral warning from any member of NDA faculty or staff (this can also include coaches or the Athletic Director)
- Parent notification, either verbal or written
- Discipline Report placed in student file
- Removal from classroom
- Detention lunch in school or after school
- Suspension from extra-curricular activities, including sports, field trips, clubs
- Parent conference
- Suspension from school length determined by Principal
- Expulsion from South Buffalo Catholic School Notre Dame Academy

Additional Guidelines for Students

- When students arrive at school in the morning, they must enter the building and not stand outside. They will wait by the main entrance.
- Students are expected to leave the school grounds upon dismissal. If they are waiting for older students to be dismissed, they should wait with their teacher until they are picked up.
- Running is not allowed in the school except the gym class.
- Gum, suckers, and mints are not allowed in all classes.
- Students may not open the school doors for anyone, not even his/her parents unless they are specifically asked to do so by a teacher or office staff
- For the safety of students, they may not play in the gym after school unless an adult is present in the gymnasium (not in office or standing out in the hall)

In School Suspension

Students who are given an in-school suspension will be required to report to school each day and complete the assignments with a substitute teacher. In-school suspension may be the result of extreme behavior or after serving three (3) administrative detentions in one trimester. Students who receive an in-school suspension will not be allowed to participate in extracurricular activities for that week. This includes, but is not limited to sporting events or practices, after school clubs, tutoring, evening events, etc.

Out of School Suspension

Out of school suspension may be the result of extreme behavior or after serving one in school suspension and three additional teacher and/or administrative detentions. If behavior continues, it may lead to expulsion from Notre Dame Academy. Students who receive an out-of-school suspension will not be allowed in the school or on the school grounds during the time of their suspension. This includes, but is not limited to sporting events or practices, after school clubs, tutoring, evening events, etc. Students must complete all classwork and tests from the days of suspension.

Expulsion/Release from School

Expulsion is an extremely serious matter. Students who pose a threat to themselves or others may be expelled from South Buffalo Catholic School-Notre Dame Academy. Students who have been expelled or released from the school will not be allowed to return to the school without prior permission from the principal.

Internet Acceptable Use Policy

The Internet at Notre Dame Academy is to be used with proper use and intent. Use of the Internet and related technologies is a privilege, not a right, and inappropriate use may result in cancellation of this privilege.

- All students will have access to the Internet via a Chromebook.
- Students must take full responsibility for their actions, NDA, along with our ISP will not be liable for the actions of individual students participating on-line through the school. All users of the Internet at NDA will assume full liability, legal, financial, or otherwise for their actions.
- NDA takes no responsibility for any information or materials that are accessed or transferred through the Internet.
- If a student finds materials that may be deemed inappropriate, he/she will not identify the location to other students, and he/she will report the location to a faculty member.
- Students may not access personal email, Facebook or other social media platforms.
- All can not be used to write assignments or for cheating. If its found being used the assignment will not be accepted.

The primary purpose of the Internet at Notre Dame Academy is educational. No student should use the Internet for non-educational purposes at school. Failure to abide by this regulation will result in suspension of Internet privileges pending administrative review.

Educational purposes include:

• Classroom activities, educational and career development.

The following are some uses of the Internet at NDA that are considered unacceptable and may lead to a Suspension of privileges:

- Posting personal contact information about themselves or other people.
- Accessing personal Email accounts or participating with on-line chat rooms.
- Logging on through another person's account or accessing another person's file.
- Making deliberate attempts to disrupt the computer service or destroying data by spreading computer viruses or by any other means.
- Using the Internet at NDA to engage in any other illegal act such as arranging a drug sale or purchase of alcohol, engaging in criminal activity, threatening the safety of a person, etc.
- Illegally distributing software, otherwise known as pirating. Any student caught transferring such files through the Internet, or any student whose accounts are found to contain such illegal files will immediately have their Internet privileges permanently revoked.
- Using inappropriate language in public messages, private messages, and material posted web pages.
- Using obscene, profane, lewd, vulgar, rude, inflammatory, threatening, or disrespectful.
- Engaging in personal attacks, including prejudicial or discriminatory attacks.
- Harassing another person.
- Plagiarizing works that he/she finds on the internet. All students must respect the rights
 of copyright holders. Copyright infringement occurs when you inappropriately
 reproduce a work that is protected by copyright.

Google Accounts (Grades K – 8)

Google Workspace for Education offers a free set of customizable tools that enable teachers and students to work together and learn more effectively. Students will use Google for educational purposes. The Google account assigned to your child was created by the school and assigned to your child. No student's personal information was collected by Google in creating these accounts. The school is in control of which Google services it provides for student use. Teacher supervision, school filters, and spot-checking students' accounts will be used to ensure that student's use of digital tools adheres to school policy.

Students will use these tools available to all Google Account Members:

- Custom email address for Grades K-4 to log in to the user's account (the mail function has been disabled for our students Grades K-4).
- The students in grades 5 -8 will have their own email account.
- Calendar to enter assignments and activities.
- Google Docs, Sheets, Slides

These free tools provided by Google are available to students at school and at home. It does not matter whether a student is working on a Mac or a Windows based computer. These tools help students keep Organized, prevent lost homework, and allow students to work individually or collaboratively on school assignments. When using Google Apps and Tools, students work in a safe environment because people in the outside world can NOT participate in the assignment. In order to participate in an assignment, a person must be added to the site as a "shared collaborator". The school has a registered Google domain, and students will be monitored

when using Google Apps Tools at school. The administrator of the domain can turn off a student's services based on the items stated in the Acceptable Use Policy.

Please see the Chromebook contract.

Counselor

A certified counselor serves the needs of students and parents through class and individual consultation. You may choose to refer your own child for an individual consultation, or your child may be referred to the counselor by a teacher or the principal.

Social Worker

A certified licensed social worker through Catholic Charities serves the needs of students and parents through class and individual consultation. You may choose to refer your own child for an individual consultation, or your child may be referred to the social worker by a teacher or the principal. Social workers will help support the social and emotional needs of the student in school.

Custodial Rights

It is the responsibility of the parents to share any official custodial information decided through the courts. Official custodial agreements will be kept in a confidential file in the office of the principal. In the absence of any court document, the school will view each parent as having full legal custody of his/her child. In the absence of a court order to the contrary, non-custodial parents have the right to receive records about their child's academic progress or lack thereof. The school reserves the right to charge a shipping and processing fee for extra records sent to more than one home address. It is a great benefit to the child to have both parents involved in his/her education.

Dress Code / Uniform Policy 2025 - 2026

All students in Kindergarten through 8 grade wear the uniform the first day of school to the close of the school year, unless otherwise designated. Pre-K students do not wear uniforms. The school dress code is fair and in keeping with the philosophy of a Catholic School. Students should take pride in their appearance and are expected to be neatly dressed and groomed. It is the parent's responsibility to ensure the proper dress of their child(ren) when they attend school by keeping uniforms neat and clean. If unforeseen circumstances require a child to be out of uniform, a written note from parents giving a legitimate reason will excuse the child for <u>ONE</u> day.

Required Uniform

Girls

- Plaid jumper/skirt/skort can be no shorter than 2 inches above the knee.
 - Jumper Kindergarten Grade 3 (optional)
 - Skorts Grades K-8 (green & blue plaid style)
 - Kilt/skirt Grades 4-8 (style 137, color 7g)
- Pants
 - solid khaki dress pants (No cargo pants.)
- Shorts
 - > solid khaki dress shorts (No cargo shorts.) (Sept. Oct. 15) (April 13 June 18)
- Socks/tights
 - > Solid navy blue, hunter green, black or white knee socks or tights
 - ➤ Ankle socks may be worn during short season ("no show" socks are not allowed)
 - If socks have a symbol on them (nike swish, etc.) socks may only be black or white, no neon symbols
- Jewelry
 - > one ring, a watch, a religious symbol, one rubber "cause" bracelet, and only one pair of small earrings are allowed. (no hoop or dangling earrings)
 - ➤ No nose piercings
- Make-up
 - ➤ Is not permitted.
- Nail Polish
 - > Light colors only will be permitted. No artificial nails.

Boys

- Pants
 - solid khaki dress pants (No cargo pants.)
 - ➤ Belt (black, brown, or tan) Middle School Boys only
- Shorts
 - > solid khaki dress shorts (No cargo shorts.) (Sept. Oct. 15) (April 13 June 18)
- Socks
 - Solid navy blue, hunter green, black or white mid calf socks
 - ➤ If socks have a symbol on them (nike swish, etc.) socks may only be black or white, no neon symbols

- no show" socks are not allowed
- Jewelry
 - ➤ a watch, religious symbol, one rubber "cause" bracelet.
 - No earrings or nose piercings
 - ➤ No nail polish

Boys and Girls

- Golf polo shirt
 - long or short sleeves hunter green or navy blue with embroidered NDA or solid color –
 - > Shirt needs to be tucked in (Middle School Boys)
- Sneakers may be worn to school instead of dress shoes. Make sure they have sneakers for gym class.
- Spirit wear t-shirts are not permissible instead of uniform shirts.

Optional for girls and boys:

Sweaters: Solid navy blue, hunter green, or white (pullover or cardigan)

Sweatshirt: Any Notre Dame Academy regular or sports sweatshirt may be worn.

Fleece: Notre Dame Academy fleece

These items must be Notre Dame Academy NOT Notre Dame University

ALL students are to adhere to the following: (The following will be strictly followed)

- No "fad" hairstyles including unnaturally dyed hair, two-tone hair, highlights must look natural, (spiked (girls/boys), cut-out (girls/boys) or tails (boys).
- The boy's hair must be an appropriate length: above the eyebrows, ears, and not touching the collar. (conservative cut)
- Hair should not be hanging in a girl's eyes.
- No crocs, slides, high heels, flip-flops, clogs, slippers, moccasins, hiking boots, uggs, or sandals.
- No hats or bandanas.

Dress Down/Jeans Day Dress Code

- Clothes may be casual but appropriate for school.
- Jeans and sneakers are permitted; no shorts or hats unless directed otherwise. Shorts are permitted during shorts season. They must be a reasonable length which is at least fingertip length.
- T-shirts/sweatshirts are to be appropriate for a Catholic Elementary School.
- No fashions that would be considered inappropriate for school such as:
 - o Spaghetti straps
 - o Crop tops
 - o Bare midriffs
 - o Bare backs
 - o Baggy clothes
 - o Pajama pants

o Designs that advertise drug, alcohol, tobacco, or other offensive logos will not be permitted.

No crocs, slides, high heels, flip-flops, clogs, slippers, moccasins, hiking boots, uggs or sandals.

The Administration will make the final determination as to whether or not a student's attire violates the dress code. Modesty will be stressed. Any unusual appearance in clothing or hair is unacceptable. Extreme weather conditions will be taken into consideration. If a student is not adhering to the dress code, his/her parents/guardians will be notified and arrangements will be made to have appropriate clothing brought to school. If the dress code is continuously violated, a parent conference will be requested by Administration.

CRIMTE DAME	NDA SAINTS	Expectations Matrix	CHOTREDAME
2 km s			DRING
	NEIGHBORLY	DEVOTED	ACCOUNTABLE
Classoom Voice Level:0-4 depending on teacher's intructions	Listen and follow directions Use kind words and actions Respect classroom materials	- Read the directions - Always try by yourself first - Be a good detective (use clues, tools, and manipulatives)	Be honest Be prepared and do your best work Know and follow classroom routines
Restroom Voice Level: 0-1	Use a quiet voice and kind words Respect the privacy of others Practice modesty	- Help clean up messes - Use the restroom at appropriate times	- Notify an adult if there is a problem - Flush the toilet when finished using Use the sink and soap dispenser appropriately - Put paper towels in trash & toilet paper in the toilet - Return to directly to class
Hallway Voice Level: 0-1	Keep hands to yourself Walk quietly and to the right of the hallway	- Help keep the hallway safe and clean - Take the shortest way to class	Follow directionsTake care of your belongingsHelp keep lockers doors shut
Cafeteria Voice Level: 0-3 depending on monitors instructions	 - Keep hands/feet/objects to yourself - Use "please", "thank you" and "excuse me" - Walk to and from tables 	- Help clean up all trash - Make room for others to sit - Practice patience	- Raise your hand if you need something - Stay seated until you are dismissed
Church Voice Level 0-3 depending on part of mass	- Walk in and out of church without talking - Pray and reflect when you arrive at mass	- Listen closely to God's words - Be prepared to answer questions	- Respond, sing, and say prayers - Leave kneelers down till mass is over - Use the restroom before heading to church - Stay seated
Playground Voice Level: 4 When lining up, the voice level should be a 0	- Use kind words - Listen to adults - Follow game rules & use equipment properly	- Share equipment and take turns - Play without hurting others - Try to solve problems and seek help if needed	- Return equipment at the end of recess - Stay in designated play areas
Bus Voice Level: 2	- Keep hands and feet to yourself - Be kind to others - Keep the bus clean	- Follow the bus driver's rules - Stay in your seat	 Listen for bus changes and be on time Notify the bus driver if there is a problem Walk to and from the bus
	EIGHBORL CCOUNTAB	SAINTS	

Voice Level Volumes and What They Mean

Silence.
No one talking.

Whisper Talk

Talk quietly where only 1 person

can hear you.

Quiet Talk

Talk with the people around you at an indoor voice level.

Normal Talk

Talk in a normal conversation voice.

Loud

Be loud and have fun!

NDA Saints Reflection Form

Please write your answers in complete sentences. This form will not be accepted if it is not written out correctly.



1.	How was I not being neighborly, devoted, and accountable?	
2.	Why did I choose to not be neighborly, devoted, and accountable?	
3.	How can I be neighborly, devoted, and accountable in the future?	
Studer	nt Signature:	
Parent	t Signature:	
Buildir	ng Administrator Signature:	

Notre Dame Academy Athletics

The NDA sports program provides students in grades 1-8 with the greatest number of opportunities to play and learn. We try to install in our students' ideals of teamwork, sportsmanship, and commitment, while contributing to the physical, cognitive, social, and emotional needs of our student-athletes.

The NDA sports program allows students to represent the school in interscholastic competition. The program is broken down into three categories:

Elementary (1-4) Students learn basic fundamentals for each sport, learn and understand rules, introduce concepts of teamwork and sportsmanship.

Junior Varsity (grades 5-6): Students compete with less frequency than the Varsity level. Students continue to further develop fundamentals, introduce games strategies, and develop traits of teamwork and sportsmanship.

Varsity (grades 7-8): Students compete with more frequency, refine fundamentals, expand game knowledge and strategies, and play with traits of teamwork, sportsmanship, and commitment.

Playing Time

All team members are to be given a fair chance to develop their skills and compete throughout the season in practice. At the Varsity Level, equal playing time is not a mandate. As a result of the "no cut" policy, situations occur throughout a season regarding playing time with players and parents. There may be situations within the regular season, playoffs, or tournaments, where not all students may receive playing time during a game. We ask our coaches to try their best to get everyone into a game, but understand that certain situations arise that can make that difficult.

For example: A soccer team has 23 players, with only 11 players on the field at a time, during a 50 minute game. Or a basketball team has 15 players with only 5 players on the court during a 24 minute games. These instances may result in limited to no playing time at some points during the season.

We ask our coaches to take into effect factors that influence playing time such as: ability, commitment, effort, behavior, and sportsmanship, according to the judgment of the coach or coaches.

Tournament Teams

There are times throughout the season, where Notre Dame Academy is able to participate in tournaments (primarily basketball). In some situations we may have multiple teams in an age level, but the tournament may only have (1) spot for a Notre Dame team. In this case we may create a tournament of our best performing students to represent Notre Dame Academy in the tournament. At the Varsity Level, we may also call up deserving 6th grade students to represent Notre Dame Academy in a tournament.

REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS

Before the player starts the sports season (Fall, Winter, Summer), student's must be registered through SportsEngine to participate in Athletics at Notre Dame Academy. In registering on SportsEngine, you will sign off on a waiver. This waiver states that the child/parents understand the risk of playing sports, respecting officials, abiding by the rules and expectations of the leagues, venues, coaches, NDA Sports Committee, Athletic Director, and Administration. Parents also sign off on an understanding of our "Concussion Protocol," and "Return to Play." The waiver also states that students have an updated **physical on file** with the nurses at Notre Dame Academy. This waiver also explains our "Blue Card," Policy for Middle School students. In signing the waiver, students and guardians agree to all terms of the waiver.

Physical on File – ALL Athletes MUST have an updated physical on file in order to participate in athletes for Notre Dame Academy. Please send any updated Physical Forms to the Main Office(s) at the Abbott and/or Okell Campus labeled Attention: Nurse

The costs of participate in Athletics at Notre Dame Academy are shown below:

1st-4th Grade: A One-Time \$100 fee to play sports. Each team will also receive pizza party during or at the end of their season

5th-8th Grade:

Fall Sports (Baseball, Soccer, and Cross Country) - \$50 Fee for Season

Winter Sports: Basketball - \$100 Fee for Season

Spring Sports: Softball and Track - - \$50 Fee for Season

All JV teams (5th/6th grade) will receive a Pizza Party at the end of the season

Hockey is independently run through the Harbor Center League - Fee is normally between \$125 and \$200 and is a separate fee. Athlete must be insured through USA Hockey to participate

Sports Banquet - We host a yearly sports banquet for our Varsity Athletes. This is a night where we honor our 7th and 8th grade athletes with dinner, awards, ribbons, and their 8th grade letters. Any 6th grade student called up to participate on a Varsity team is able to attend the banquet.

Registration Deadlines

Due to the large interest in athletics, registration deadlines will be enforced. These deadlines are made so that team rosters and coaches can be in place as soon as possible. Those who register late will be placed on a waiting list if there are not enough numbers or notice to have 2 teams in the league.

Sports Offered at Notre Dame Academy – By Season

Fall - Soccer (coed) 1st-8th, Baseball (boys) 5th-8th, and Cross Country (coed) 5th-8th

Winter – Basketball (coed) 1st-8th, and Cheerleading (coed) (1st -8th)

Spring – Softball (girls) 4th-8th, Track (coed) 3rd-8th and *Hockey (coed) 5th-8th

Please note – There will be an additional fee to play hockey. Athletes participating in hockey also must be affiliated with US Hockey

NOTRE DAME ACADEMY ATHLETIC POLICIES

ELIGIBILITY

Notre Dame Academy students must abide by all school rules and expectations included in our handbook and with our behavior policy to participate in school sports. Students in 6th-8th grade also must be in good academic standing to participate in school sports. Any student that has below a 70% in 2 or more "Core Class," will be placed on "Blue Card." It is the student's responsibility to meet each week with the teachers of the classes they are failing and to stay after school for extra help in those subjects. Those teachers will then sign their blue card. Students who are not meeting these expectations and not abiding by the blue card policy will be removed from that athletic team and the parents/guardians as well as their coaches will be notified of this decision.

CONDUCT:

Students may be dismissed from a sports team at any point during a season due to behavior issues either in the classroom or on the playing surface. Notre Dame Academy has a zero-tolerance rule for misconduct (physical violence, inappropriate/abusive language, sportsman-like behavior, etc.). At all times we expect our student athletes to be respectful to opponents, referees and their coaches. The Principal and Athletic Director hold the right to suspend students and determine the length of the suspension.

ATTENDANCE AT PRACTICE AND GAMES:

If a student-athlete misses school due to illness they are not allowed to participate in practices or games that day. Student-athletes that have excused absences (funeral, appointment) etc. may participate in athletics that day.

TRANSPORTATION:

Notre Dame Academy does not provide transportation to and from practices or games. It is the parents' responsibility to secure a ride for their child.

Notre Dame Academy assumes no legal responsibility for parents who drive other children

HOW TEAMS WILL BE DIVIDED:

All of the following procedures are to be looked at when developing a team roster. Procedure number one is to be the first step taken when developing a roster, followed by procedures two and three, if necessary. All procedures are carried out and followed in the event that there are coaches willing to coach and players willing to play. If a situation occurs that does not have any protocol to follow, then it is up to the Athletic Director with the assistance of the Sports Committee to make the final decision.

1st - 4th Grade

At the 1s/2nd and 3rd/4nd grade levels, we normally have multiple teams in each age group. The Athletic Director will use "Days of Conflicts," from the SportsEngine Registration to work to build teams. For example, if a parent selects "Wednesday," as a "Day of Conflict," the Athletic Director would not put that child on a team that practices on a Wednesday. The Athletic Director will then try to balance teams so that each team has a similar number of boys/girls, and kids from each grade level.

*Please note, if you have multiple days on conflicts, it is possible that there may not be any teams practicing on days that work for you/your child. In this case, the Athletic Director will call you to inform you, and see if there is a day that work best for you, before possibly deciding to not roster that child for the season.

JV & VARSITY GUIDELINES:

As stated in the sports philosophy, Notre Dame Academy does not "cut" any student that has the desire to play a sport. However, circumstances result because of this policy in which sports teams need to be separated into more than one team. This is the result of a large number of students that wish to play one sport. In order to give the students a positive and enjoyable experience along with the opportunity to play, the Athletic Director and Sports Committee work with Coaches to best determine the course of action in creating teams that: a) have an adequate number of players for that sport, b) are competitive in their leagues, and c) give as many students as possible the ability to participate in athletics.

<u>Procedure #1:</u> If the situation comes about in which there does not need to be a separation of teams, due to a normal number of sign-ups from students, then all those players who choose to play will consist of that one team. Example: We have (14) 7th and 8th graders registered for Varsity Basketball, that would be a team. In this situation there is no need to call up 6th graders to play, as our roster has more than enough athletes.

<u>Procedure # 2 - There</u> are too many students signed up for one team, but not enough students signed up to have a 2nd team at that level. Students will be placed on a waiting list based on registration. Example: 17 girls registered for softball, when there can only be 15 players on a roster. Then the last 2 girls registered would be on a waiting list.

<u>Procedure #3</u>: There are enough players to have (2) teams at the varsity level. Teams will be separated into squads: Blue and Gold. All students will be given the opportunity to showcase their skills and playing experience in a skill-based assessment session where coaches will evaluate players. The "Gold" team will heavily consist of players that have noticeable playing experience and fine skill development. Those players will compete in the first tier Diocesan league which is very competitive and skill based. (In many cases, other schools choose to cut players in order to create their team.) The "Blue" team will consist of both players that have game experience and fine skill development, along with players that need more game experience and skill refinement. Those players will compete in the second tier Diocesan league or an outside league. The two coaches for each team along with the Athletic Director will develop final team rosters. Example: 24 boys are registered for varsity basketball. We can make a Blue team of 12, and a Gold team of 12.

Procedure # 4: If the situation comes about in which there is a non-workable number of players for a team, meaning that there are too many for one team, but not enough to make a second team, which is a common situation, then the procedure is to evaluate the possibility of bringing up 6th graders to fill the void of making a second team. The 6th graders as well as the particular number of 7th or 8th graders will make up the "Blue" team while those remaining 7th and 8th graders consist of the "Gold" team. *The same procedure is followed in the likelihood that there are not enough players to make up one varsity roster*. All coaches involved as well as the Athletic Director will make up the final rosters.

6th GRADER PLAYER GUIDELINES:

Sixth graders that play sports for NDA are expected and should anticipate playing at the Junior Varsity level. In the event, where an exceptionally skilled player arises that has the experience and skill development to play at the Varsity Level, in which the Athletic Director, Sports Committee, and Coaches all feel that the player can reap substantial benefits, he/she will be selected to play at the Varsity Level. Documentation will be written and forwarded to the Athletic Office at the Diocese. In other events, selected 6th graders that have the potential to play at the Varsity level may be asked to join a Varsity team if there are not enough 7th or 8th graders to filter a varsity team. In all events where a 6th grader is moved to a Varsity team, that player will only be allowed to play at the Varsity level, not the JV level as well.

THE ROLE OF THE COACH;

In addition to teaching young athletes physical skills, athletic participation can teach core values desired by society such as; hard work, commitment, fairness, respect, and honesty. Children choose to commit to athletic participation and for this reason coaches often have great potential to build athlete's self-esteem and teach moral excellence.

EXPECTATIONS

- 1. All coaches and volunteers MUST be Virtus trained and have an active account that is not suspended. All coaches MUST have completed their "Heads Up To Youth Sports," Concussion Course.
- 2. Coaches are expected to use SportsEngine Chat/Email to communicate with members of their teams and notify them of practices, games, cancellations, and changes. If for some reason a coach is not comfortable using SportsEngine they will explain to parents how communication will be used.
- 3. Model appropriate behaviors and responses for players and spectators. The words and actions of a coach, whether appropriate or not, will be replicated by some of his/her players. The coach is responsible for setting the standard of appropriate conduct.
- 4. Hold players accountable for intentional rule violations and other acts of poor sportsmanship. Players should be immediately removed from a contest to have their conduct addressed, *privately and tactfully*, and reinstated when deemed appropriate. A second offense is reason to sit the player for the rest of the game.
- 5. Offer sincere praise for all athletes in the competition. Model good sportsmanship.
- 6. Reward athletes that have made a genuine commitment to attend practices with developmentally appropriate playing time.
- 7. Demonstrate respect and tolerance for all officials' interpretation of rules. In addition, coaches need to discourage players and parents from verbally abusing/criticizing officials and opponents before, during, and after contests. A coach does have the right to speak with an official in an inappropriate manner. Remember the coach is representing Notre Dame Academy, and young children are listening to your words and watching your actions.
- 8. In no way attempt to humiliate or embarrass other schools by running up scores. If a team has too few players, coaches need to discuss options to play the game equitably.
- 9. Coaches should enforce uniform policy. Coaches will make every effort possible in receiving all uniforms at the end of the season before returning them to the Athletic Director.
- 10. Remember to keep winning in perspective. We expect you to practice and prepare to win. However, to coach a game with the only objective of winning is discouraged.
- 11. Be fair and balanced in scheduling practices and games. Academics come first and student-athletes must not be over burdened with athletic commitments.

THE ROLE OF THE PARENT:

As an integral extension of the school day, athletics deserve the same respect and support as the traditional classroom. Participation in sports provides a real-life opportunity to reinforce the core values desired by the Notre Dame Community.

Children choose to commit to athletic participation and for this reason coaches have great potential to build an athletes' self-esteem and teach moral excellence. Please keep in mind that all coaches at Notre Dame Academy coach on a volunteer basis. They are taking time from their

busy lives to teach and influence your child(s). Please show them the respect they deserve. If an issue arises please contact the Athletic Director.

In the event that a parent/guardian cannot conduct themselves appropriately at practices, or games, the parent/guardian will be contacted by the Athletic Director. If the problem persists the child may be removed for the athletic team.

EXPECTATIONS FOR PARENTS AND SPECTATORS

- 1. Examine your child's after school schedule prior to joining an athletic team. Athletes are expected to attend practices and games regularly and punctually. Overcommitting places your child at an unfair advantage at school and on the playing field. This takes away spots and playing time from other students.
- 2. Check SportsEngine/Email for communication from coaches in regard to practices and games.
- 3. Be an exemplary model of good sportsmanship. Adults are models for children in respect to good audience participation.
- 4. Cheer enthusiastically and applaud the fine efforts and play of ALL athletic participants involved.
- 5. Refrain from making critical comments or gestures to officials, coaches, or representatives from other teams.
- 6. Refrain from making verbal contact with your child during practice or games unless you have asked for approval from the coach to do so. Allow the coaches who have volunteered their time the opportunity to coach the children.
- 7. Arrive on time to pick up your child from practices and games.

Parent Signature Page

The Parent Signature Page is a requirement. This ensures that you as a parent of a Notre Dame Academy Student, have read and agreed to follow all school policies and procedures. I ask that you review this book with your child (ren) that attend Notre Dame Academy. Please use this book as a tool for all situations that may arise during the school year. It will be updated as needed.

The Parent Signature Page must be signed and returned to the Assistant Principal no later than Friday, Sept. 12, 2025. It is a requirement that this page be signed. If you fail or refuse to sign this page, you are stating that you refuse to abide by the Notre Dame Academy School policies and procedures and your child will be released from the school.

Parent Signature/Guardian	Date
Please list your child or children by full name and g	rade at both locations. (Please print)
	
	